Closing statement


Closing document of the Conference 

on the future of the European Schools 

15 – 16 May 2006 at Noordwijk, the Netherlands

At Noordwijk, the Netherlands, on 15 – 16 May a conference on the future of the European Schools was held. Participants were representatives of the ministers of the EU countries and the Commission.  

The conference was opened by Minister van der Hoeven of the Netherlands, Vice President Kallas of the European Commission and State Secretary Pedreira of Portugal. 

The participants of the conference agreed on the following conclusions which drew up a new general vision on the future and on the evolution of the European School System.

They agreed to consider in the future 3 types of schools:

Type 1:  These are the classical existing European Schools.  

Type 2:  These are national or international schools which will provide European education to the children of EU Staff and may be opened where European Agencies or equivalents are about to be founded or where existing schools have presented General Interest Papers and are seeking accreditation currently from the Board of Governors.
Type 3:  Independently of the existence of an EU agency or institution, the Conference has considered the possibility to have accredited schools entitled to offer the European Baccalaureate, if a Member State decides to take such an initiative. However this type requires further reflection. 

For all types of schools, the general denominator is that the schools work towards one common diploma, the “European Baccalaureate”, based on a ‘common curriculum’, with as far as possible Mother Tongue Education (MTE).  This conform to the requirements set by the European School System regarding pedagogic targets, and conform to the demands regarding exams and accreditation. These elements will be supervised by the Board of Inspectors.

The future system should be based on greater autonomy for the schools which will be balanced by a greater accountability in pedagogical issues and, when relevant, in management/finance and governance issues.  Agreements to this purpose between the central management in Brussels and the individual school should be included in Attainment Contracts. These contracts comprise for all types of schools pedagogical requirements, to ensure coherence and high quality education. 

Concerning the sharing of cost the Conference agreed that it should be made more reasonable and equitable and that further analysis is necessary in order to make proposals on new criteria of cost sharing between the member states. 

The Conference agreed that a reform on governance is necessary. The Board of Governors should focus and decide on strategy, budgetary and political issues. As far as ongoing policy and Management is concerned a reform is necessary and further reflection is needed.

See, fore more details of the conclusions, the complete text. 

Minister van der Hoeven and State Secretary Pedreira, who closed the meeting, thanked the participants for their difficult work during this conference. 

They will, together with Vice – President Kallas, reflect on the results of the conference, and will soon send their colleague EU ministers a letter with proposals on how to proceed.  
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